OIB History-Geography 2020-2021
Cambridge Inspector’s Report

Introduction:
The 2020-21 academic year was another challenging time for teachers and students. With the cancellation of the formal assessments (orals and written paper), the Cambridge Inspector’s role was much reduced, as indicated by the brevity of this report. However, I was able to work closely with the new team of French inspectors and I must thank Mme Smits and Mme Julienne for their input, co-operation and patience. I must also thank all of my ASIBA colleagues for their hard work and support during these difficult times. Alan Geary and James Cathcart were especially helpful and pro-active. At all times, our aim was to provide support for all the teachers and students in the ASIBA community.

History/Geography Subject Meeting:
The annual subject meeting was held remotely, by video-conference, on 1st and 2nd October 2020. The programme was slightly truncated as a result, but many colleagues were in attendance, and a range of useful topics were discussed. I was particularly impressed by the positive approach that colleagues were adopting to the difficulties that they faced.

The New History/Geography Syllabus:
2020-21 was the first year of teaching for the new OIB History/Geography syllabus. The new syllabus was the result of much hard work by a number of OIB teachers, in consultation with the French authorities. Because of my reduced role over the last 12 months, I have received very little feedback on how the students have responded to the new subject content, but I hope to hear more from you at the subject meeting in October 2021.

The Specimen Written Paper:
As is usual with all new syllabuses to which Cambridge is associated, a specimen paper was produced, based on the new subject content. The fact that the structure of the written examination has not changed provides some continuity with the previous examination style and structure. I am grateful to the colleagues who sent me some student responses based on the specimen paper questions, and to the other colleagues who helped me to agree marks for these responses. Some of these exemplar answers have already been circulated to schools and teachers, together with a commentary on how the agreed mark was arrived at. Other exemplar answers will be used for training in the autumn term of 2021.

Oral Training Meetings:
As with the annual subject meeting, oral training was held remotely, by video-conference. Thanks go to those colleagues and students who produced the training videos. Two meetings were held in the Spring term of 2021. One was much as usual, outlining the nature and processes of the oral exam and reminding colleagues of the standards used when marking the orals. This meeting assumed that the orals would go ahead as normal. The other meeting discussed possible contingency plans that should be put into place in the event that the orals would be replaced by some form of teacher assessment. This uncertainty caused a great deal of anxiety (and extra work) for teachers and students, but the underlying principle was that we should be prepared for every eventuality. Being caught ‘on the hop’, where hurried last-minute decisions had to be made, would have been a much more difficult situation.

Preparing for the Oral Exams:
Until the decision was made to cancel them, we had to assume that the oral exams would go ahead. The uncertainty was considerable and caused a great deal of work for those who had to organise any possible oral assessment. Would the orals go ahead as normal? Would they be conducted remotely? Would they be in a truncated form? How would they be moderated? All these possibilities had to be prepared for and my thanks go to all who were involved in these discussions and preparations. Special thanks are due to Alan Geary, who considered a variety of approaches and who actually had a detailed plan in place when the orals were cancelled.

Preparing for the Written Exams:
The usual processes operated in the preparation of the written exam papers. Teachers submitted questions during the autumn term. The French Inspector vetted these questions and passed them on to me. Despite some communication problems experienced by the French authorities, an adequate number of good questions were received and I prepared six examination papers for June 2021 as follows;
· A main paper for France in June
· A reserve paper for France in June
· A main paper for Guadeloupe in June
· A reserve paper for Guadeloupe in June
· A main paper for France in September
· A reserve paper for France in September
These papers were structured in the usual way;
· Sujet A, consisting of two History essays and a Geography DBQ or AMQ
· Sujet B, consisting of two Geography essays and a History DBQ
Question choice was as usual – please refer to past papers or to the specimen paper for information on question choice. 
Both Mme Julienne and myself agreed that, in the light of the challenges faced by students and teachers during 2020-2021, the papers should be as open and wide ranging as possible and the questions should be set on mainstream topics. The papers were finalised in a virtual meeting between Mme Julienne and myself in February 2021.
The written paper assessment was cancelled very late in the academic year and none of the papers were used.

Continued
Assessment Results:
Cambridge had no role in the production of marks this year. The OIB followed the national process, as determined by the French authorities.

The 2021-22 Academic Year:
It is clear that many challenges lie ahead for teachers and students. However, we must assume that we will return to the oral and written paper assessment system that was used until 2019, albeit with content based on the new syllabus. Cambridge undertakes to quality assure the OIB so that it retains an equivalence with UK A level. This will remain in mind when discussing question paper setting for 2022 with the French Inspector.
Further on the horizon are the proposed Bac reforms. Discussions are already underway, and Cambridge and the MoE remain in contact, through ASIBA, on this and on other important issues.
Hopefully, these will be some of the issues we can consider in more detail at the annual subject meeting in October.
As always, my role is not only to maintain standards but also to provide advice and support for the ASIBA community.
John Nanson
September 2021
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
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